AUDIT/WORKSHOP MEETING

of the Town Board of the Town of Newburgh held

at 1496 Route 300 in said township at 7:00 P.M.

on Wednesday the 29th day of June, 2011

Roll Call:               Wayne C. Booth, Supervisor 

                                            George A. Woolsey, Sr., Councilman 

      


        Gilbert J. Piaquadio, Councilman        
        Ernest C. Bello, Jr., Councilman  

Absent:
        Elizabeth J. Greene, Councilwoman        

Also Present:
        Mark C. Taylor, Attorney for the Town



        James Osborne, Town Engineer 



        Andrew J. Zarutskie, Town Clerk

                                            Deborah A. Smith, Deputy Town Clerk

Meeting called to order at 7:03 p.m.

1.
ROLL CALL

The results of the roll call appear above.

2.
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE TO THE FLAG & A MOMENT OF SILENCE

Mary Lou Venuto, the Receiver of Taxes for the Town of Newburgh, led the pledge to the flag.

3.
ADDITIONAL, DELETIONS & CHANGES TO AGENDA 

Add On # 13
 DATA PROCESSING: Microsoft SWL Program

Add On # 14
JUSTICE COURT: Court Clerk Position
Add On # 15
CODE COMPLIANCE: Part Time Assistant to the Building Inspector 3

4.
APPROVAL OF AUDIT

MOTION was made by Councilman Piaquadio to approve this audit in the amount of $938,328.43, with no exceptions. The motion was seconded by Councilman Bello.

VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; 

Councilwoman Greene – absent; Councilman Bello – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes. 


Motion passed: 4 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 1 absent.

5.
INSURANCE RENEWAL

Supervisor Booth said that at the June 20th Town Board Meeting the Board asked William A. Smith & Son for a new quote making several changes to the Town’s insurance coverage. Cathy Smith McCarty, Executive Vice President for William A. Smith & Son, Inc. submitted the following:

Deletion of Spousal Liability on the Auto Policy: Annual savings $3,094.00 which she included this premium in the total she had given of $306,494.54. 

Reduction or deletion for the deductible applicable to the automobile liability: HCC responded that they will not decrease or remove the deductible on the auto liability this year due to the frequency of this type of loss, but will revisit the request next year on renewal. 

Optional Increase in the coverage for leased equipment: The current limit is $150,000.00: An increase to $200,000.00 would cost an additional $500.00 per year. An increase to $300,000.00 would cost an additional $1,000.00 per year.

Supervisor Booth said Councilman Bello inquired if leased equipment is insured by the company they are leased from. Mr. Booth is still waiting for an answer to that question.
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MOTION was made by Councilman Bello to approve the quote, William A. Smith and Son Insurance presented to the Town of Newburgh, from US Specialties HCC for the Town’s insurance for an amount of $306,494.54. The motion was seconded by Councilman Piaquadio. 

VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; 

Councilwoman Greene – absent; Councilman Bello – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes. 


Motion passed: 4 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 1 absent.

6.
AIR NATIONAL GUARD: Request for Water

Lieutenant Colonel Mona Johnson and Captain Ray Pifer from the Air National Guard located at Stewart International Airport came before the Town Board.
James Osborne, Town Engineer, said the Air National Guard, which is located in the Town of Newburgh on NYSDOT property at Stewart Airport property, has requested water service from the Town of Newburgh’s Consolidated Water District. The ANG is located at Stewart Airport south of Route 17K and west of Orr Avenue. The ANG site is currently provided water from the Town of New Windsor, but is under a mandate from the Department of Defense to have redundant services. 
Their proposed plan is to continue to use New Windsor for fire protection and a backup domestic supply and to use the Town of Newburgh as its primary potable water service. Because of the high needed fire flows, the existing distribution system is oversized for potable water use creating water quality problems associated with low turnover in the system. 
The ANG proposes to build a new smaller diameter potable water distribution system connected to the Town’s 16 inch diameter water main in Route 17K to eliminate this problem. The proposed distribution system consists of 4, 8, and 12 inch diameter mains serving the facilities on site. A meter pit housing a water meter will be located adjacent to the entrance driveway at a location accessible to Town of Newburgh Water personnel. The meter installed at this location will be the pay meter for all water consumption on the ANG site. Individual meters for each building will not be required.
 Based on a variety of factors and following consultation with both New York City officials and counsel at the State Comptroller’s office, the Town’s attorney has recommended that the ANG base receive water service through the formation of a new special water district rather than an extension of the existing Consolidated Water District. Outside Water User Agreements are prohibited under the DAT agreement with New York City. This property will be subject to a water usage rate designed to collect the revenue the Town collects for the Consolidated Water District with Water 1 and Water 2 charges, as well as the remaining costs associated with water production, transmission and distribution. The proposed rate per 1,000 gallons of water supplied to the ANG base will be calculated annually based on actual water expenditures plus current year adjustments. The proposed rate per 1,000 gallons of supplied will be calculated for determining costs using appropriate methodology similar to the rate calculation in the City of Newburgh Intermunicipal Agreement. 
The rate is as follows: R ($ / 1000 gal.= (Prior Year Expenses + Adjustment) x CPI (Metered Water Consumption) 

 The adjustment is the difference between the calculated rate and the actual rate for a given year and can only be determined after the end of the financial year. Utilizing the year end data for 2010, the rate for the ANG base would be $7.47 per thousand gallons. For 2011, the rate would be 2010’s calculated rate x CPT. 
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For 2012, the rate would include an adjustment for the difference between the calculated 2011 rate versus the actual 2011 rate. 
The ANG base uses approximately 15,000 gallons per day (450,000 gallons per month). The monthly charge for water to the base would be $3,462.35. 

2010 calculated rate x CPI x usage = $7.47 / 1,000 gallons x 1.03 x 450,000 gallons / month = $3,462.35 / month.

RECOMMENDED ACTIONS:

1. The Town Board needs to declare itself Lead Agency with respect to SEQRA. 

2. Schedule a public hearing on the formation of the new district.

3. Make a SEQRA determination.

4. Approve the formation of the new district.

5. Issue a Water Connection Permit, creating this new account.    
Mark Taylor, Attorney for the Town, said the Town will not incur any costs for any of the installation needed for the Air National Guard hook-up or for maintaining the system. This system will remain the National Guard system and they will not dedicate the system to the Town of Newburgh. 

Mary Lou Venuto, Receiver of Taxes, asked if the Guard will be billed quarterly for the water they use and how is the Town guaranteed its money.

Mr. Taylor said a quarterly bill is anticipated. The normally of the Town for collecting money is as follows:
1. Shut off the water.

2. Re-levy the money owed onto their tax bill

( This is not an option since this is tax exempt State land.) 
Captain Ray Pifer said they have always paid the Town of New Windsor in a timely fashion for water used.
Supervisor Booth said a public hearing will have to be set for the Air National Guard water service request.

Mr. Osborne said he will prepare a map description based on the needs and boundaries of the district. He will also prepare an engineering report and present it at the July 13th Audit Meeting. 

7.
WATER SUPPLY:


A.
 DAT WTP-NYC Land Use Permit, Authorization for Security

Mark Taylor said the Town is required to post a bond for any construction they do on New York City property. Mr. Osborne has started the process of securing the bond through William A. Smith and Sons, who is the Town’s insurance carrier. There are also documents and agreements that Supervisor Booth has to sign.

Mr. Osborne said the Town has to submit an application to William A. Smith & Son for them to quote a price for the bond.
MOTION was made by Councilman Piaquadio to authorize Supervisor Booth to sign the application and all other documents that are required in order to obtain a quote for a bond for a land use permit from William A. Smith & Son. The motion was seconded by Councilman Bello.

VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; 

Councilwoman Greene – absent; Councilman Bello – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes. 


Motion passed: 4 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 1 absent.
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B.
Budget Transfers (2)

MOTION was made by Councilman Piaquadio to approve the budget transfer request dated June 22, 2011, submitted by James Osborne, Town Engineer, for the purchase of a new 12 inch pressure regulating valve for PRV Station No. 2.
$8,400.00 will be transferred from the NYC Water Cost Account number 8330.0430 and go into the Equipment/Other Capital Account number 8330.0200. 
The motion was seconded by Councilman Bello.

VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; 

Councilwoman Greene – absent; Councilman Bello – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes. 


Motion passed: 4 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 1 absent.

MOTION was made by Councilman Piaquadio to approve the budget transfer request dated June 23, 2011, submitted by Jeff Guido, Water Supply Manager to transfer $2,500.00 to cover the cost of printing and mailing the third quarter 2011 Surface Water Treatment Rule Violation Notice, which is a required quarterly notice. The funds will come from account number 040-8330-0499 and go into account number 040-8330-0496. 
The motion was seconded by Councilman Bello.
VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; 

Councilwoman Greene – absent; Councilman Bello – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes. 


Motion passed: 4 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 1 absent.

8.
SEWER: Nob Hill Sewer District Capital Reserve Fund

Mr. Osborne is requesting authorization to fund the replacement of a failing sewage pump from the existing Capital Reserve Fund for Nob Hill Sewer District. The collection system of the Nob Hill Sewer District contains a small sewage pump station and one of the existing pumps is failing. A brand new pump is expected to have a useful life of ten years. Mr. Osborn is requesting that the payment for the new pump be taken out of the Nob Hill Sewer District Capital Reserve Fund which has a balance in excess of $59,000.00. The projected cost of a new sewage pump is $2,400.00. 

MOTION was made by Councilman Woolsey to approve the Resolution of Town Board Authorizing Expenditure from Capital Reserve Fund of the Nob Hill Sewer for Acquisition of Replacement Pump. The motion was seconded by Councilman Bello.

DISCUSSION: Mr. Taylor said this resolution is subject to permissive referendum and a notice will be published following the Town Board’s action. The affected property owners within the Nob Hill Sewer District will have thirty days to bring a petition to force a referendum on the expenditure of the resolution that provide for the expenditure not to exceed $2,400.00.  

VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; 

Councilwoman Greene – absent; Councilman Bello – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes. 


Motion passed: 4 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 1 absent.
9.
HIGHWAY: NYSDOT Route 300 Speed Study

Mr. Osborne said Michael Manning, Civil Engineer for the New York State Department of Transportation, is requesting a resolution for the Town of Newburgh in order to conduct a speed study for the portion of Route 300 between Rock Cut Road and the Western Town boundary in response to a letter sent to them from James Osborne’s May 16, 2011 letter advising them of the public safety concerns with the current 55 MPH maximum speed limit on that portion of the highway. 
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MOTION was made by Councilman Woolsey approving the Resolution to Request Route 300 Speed Study (Study #811-3454; DOT File 33.33-30) Town of Newburgh, Orange County between Rock Cut Road and the Western Town Line.  The motion was seconded by Councilman Piaquadio.

VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; 

Councilwoman Greene – absent; Councilman Bello – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes. 


Motion passed: 4 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 1 absent.
10.
RECREATION: Seasonal Personnel
Supervisor Booth said at the April 27th Audit Workshop Meeting the Town Board approved the Seasonal Workers for the Recreation Department. Three of the personnel salaries were either incorrect or missing from the original list. 

Motion was made by Councilman Woolsey to approve the request dated June 20, 2011, submitted by Charlene Black, Administrative Aide, to hire the following as Seasonal Personnel for the Recreation Department:


Employee’s Name


Salary


Kyle Melfe



$7.54


Andrew Quinlisk


  7.54


Stephen Spencer


  7.54

The motion was seconded by Councilman Bello.
VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; 

Councilwoman Greene – absent; Councilman Bello – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes. 


Motion passed: 4 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 1 absent.
11.
ANIMAL CONTROL: T-94 Withdrawal

MOTION was made by Councilman Woolsey to approve the request dated June 16, 2011, submitted by Chief of Police John Mahoney, to withdraw $328.39 from the T-94 account to pay for supplies that were purchased from Lowe’s Home Center to strengthen and provide shade for the outdoor kennels at Animal Control. The motion was seconded by Councilman Piaquadio.

VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; 

Councilwoman Greene – absent; Councilman Bello – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes. 


Motion passed: 4 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 1 absent.
12.
PLANNING BOARD:


A.
Landscape Bond Estimate for G & M Orange LLC

MOTION was made by Councilman Bello to approve the request dated June 20, 2011, submitted by Karen Arent, Landscape Architectural Consultant to the Town of Newburgh, for a Landscape Bond Estimate for G & M Orange LLC, Route 17K and Crossroads Court, Newburgh, New York in the amount of $38,163.50. The Landscape Inspection Fee is $2,000.00. The motion was seconded by Councilman Woolsey.

VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; 

Councilwoman Greene – absent; Councilman Bello – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes. 


Motion passed: 4 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 1 absent.

B.
Landscape Bond Estimate for Starbucks

MOTION was made by Councilman Bello to approve the request dated June 20, 2011, submitted by Karen Arent, Landscape Architectural Consultant to the Town of Newburgh, for a Landscape Bond Estimate for Starbucks, Newburgh Retail Developers Palmerone Farms Plaza, Route 17K and Route 300, Newburgh, New York in the amount of $10,900.00. The inspection fee will be $2,000.00. The motion was seconded by Councilman Piaquadio. 
VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; 

Councilwoman Greene – absent; Councilman Bello – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes. 


Motion passed: 4 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 1 absent.
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C. Landscape Security Release for Key Bank and Walgreens

Mr. Taylor said originally the Landscape Bond for Keybank and Walgreens located at the corner of Noel Road and Route 32 was $81,700.00. A reduction was recommended and was approved for $10,000.00 to replace the failing landscaping. At this time, Ms. Arent is recommending the release of the $10,000.00. 

Councilman Woolsey asked how long the new plantings have been in the ground and what guarantee is there that they will take. 

Councilman Piaquadio said the Board should ask Ms. Arent when the replacements were done.

Supervisor Booth said he will contact Ms. Arent to have this matter clarified. 

13.
(Add On) 
DATA PROCESSING:
 Microsoft SWL Program
Mary Lou Venuto, Receiver of Taxes, came before the Town Board. She said the software for their computer system needs to be upgraded in order to use the new hand held units to read the sewer and water meters. SCA is their current software provider for water and sewer billing. The current software the Receivers Office is using can be upgraded to use the hand held units at a cost of $2,000.00, but it will have to be changed over to the newer version in two years. The upgraded new Microsoft SQL Based water and bond bill software system will cost $11,300.00 and can be used for 10 years. 

Mr. Osborne said the SQL system has been the discounted price. 

Ms. Venuto said if the Town waits until October 2011 it will cost an extra $4,000.00 to have the same system. 

Councilman Bello asked if this upgrade is in the budget.  

Councilman Piaquadio said the money would come from the Computer Reserve account which has a balance of $43,306.00. 
Mr. Taylor asked if this money should come from the Water Department. 

Councilman Woolsey suggested taking the money from both of the budgets. 

The Town Board agreed that they should buy the new Microsoft SQL Based Water and Bond Bill software system. 

MOTION was made by Councilman Piaquadio to approve the following:

SQL version of SCA’s Utility Billing (Water/Sewer)
  $4,900.00

SQL Version of SCA’s Bond Billing System                3,900.00





Total


 $8,800.00

(These funds will be appropriated from the water and sewer fund as per James Osborne’s recommendation of what accounts the funds should come from.)

The Newburgh Custom Items at a cost of $2,500.00 will be withdrawn from the Computer Reserve Funds. All of the software will be purchased from SCA from Red Hook, New York. The motion was seconded by Councilman Bello.
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VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; 

Councilwoman Greene – absent; Councilman Bello – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes. 


Motion passed: 4 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 1 absent.
MOTION was made by Councilman Piaquadio to withdraw $992.99 from the Computer Reserve Fund 001-001-878 for the following:
Memory upgrades of former server from the Receiver of Taxes Office to be used for anti virus EST 429 that will be purchased from FLC Equipment & Supplies at a cost of $469.96
Memory upgrades to four computers in Courts EST 428 that will be purchased from FLC Equipment & Supplies at a cost of $331.80

Video Card for computer in the Filter Plant EST 415 that will be purchased from FLC Equipment & Supplies at a cost of $91.24.

Purchase a monitor for the computer in Code Compliance from Office Depot in the amount of $99.99.
The motion was seconded by Councilman Bello.

VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; 

Councilwoman Greene – absent; Councilman Bello – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes. 


Motion passed: 4 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 1 absent.
MOTION was made by Councilman Piaquadio to purchase the following:
Memory upgrades of former server from the Receiver of Taxes Office to be used for anti virus EST 429 that will be purchased from FLC Equipment & Supplies at a cost of $469.96

Memory upgrades to four computers in Courts EST 428 that will be purchased from FLC Equipment & Supplies at a cost of $331.80

Video Card for computer in the Filter Plant EST 415 that will be purchased from FLC Equipment & Supplies at a cost of $91.24.

The motion was seconded by Councilman Bello.

VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; 

Councilwoman Greene – absent; Councilman Bello – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes. 


Motion passed: 4 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 1 absent.
MOTION was made by Councilman Piaquadio to purchase a monitor for the computer in Code Compliance from Office Depot in the amount of $99.99. The motion was seconded by Councilman Bello. 

VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; 

Councilwoman Greene – absent; Councilman Bello – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes. 


Motion passed: 4 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 1 absent.
14.       (Add On)
JUSTICE COURT:

 Court Clerk Position

Supervisor Booth said Town Justice Jude Martini is requesting that the Town Board approve Lenora Dahl (formerly Lenora Licata-Vasquez) who is on the current Orange County Eligibility List to fill the vacant Court Clerk position. 


MOTION was made by Councilman Bello to approve the request dated June 28, 2011, submitted by Jude Martini, Town Justice, to hire Lenora Dahl, as a full time Court Clerk. Ms. Dahl has a start date of July 7, 2011 with a pay rate of $12.00. The motion was seconded by Councilman Piaquadio.
VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; 

Councilwoman Greene – absent; Councilman Bello – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes. 


Motion passed: 4 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 1 absent.
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15.
(Add On)
CODE COMPLIANCE:  Part Time Assistant to the Building Inspector 

Supervisor Booth said Gerald Canfield, Code Compliance Supervisor, has interviewed for the vacant part time assistant to the Building Inspector 3 position. He is recommending Barry La Pierre who has completed the N.Y.S. Code Enforcement Training requirement and is N.Y.S. Certified. 

MOTION was made by Councilman Bello to approve the request dated June 28, 2011, submitted by Gerald Canfield, Code Compliance Supervisor, to hire Barry La Pierre, as a part time Assistant to the Building Inspector 3. Mr. La Pierre will have a start date of July 8, 2011 with a pay rate of $15.00 per hour. His salary will come out of account 3410.001 and his hours will not exceed 20 hours per week. The motion was seconded by Councilman Piaquadio.


DISCUSSION: Councilman Bello said Mr. La Pierre has a good reputation as a Code Officer and the Town is lucky to have him as an employee.


     

VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; 

Councilwoman Greene – absent; Councilman Bello – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes. 


Motion passed: 4 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 1 absent.

16.
ADJOURNMENT

MOTION was made at 8:02 p.m. by Councilman Bello to adjourn. The motion was seconded by Councilman Woolsey.


VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – absent; Councilman Bello – yes; 


Supervisor Booth – yes. 


Motion passed: 4 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 1 absent.

Meeting adjourned at 8:02 p.m.
                                            Respectfully submitted,

___________________________

_______________________________

Andrew J. Zarutskie, Town Clerk

Deborah A. Smith, Deputy Town Clerk
